The Building Pathways Project

Notes of the meeting of the Health and Social Care Resource Managers meeting held at Room 1 (H016) Heart of the Campus, Collegiate Crescent,  Sheffield Hallam University, Wednesday 12th November 2003
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1.
Welcome and Introductions
Judy Smith welcomed members of the group and introductions were made.  The main focus of the meeting was to discuss the developments around Foundation degrees and the NHSU had been invited to update the group on their developments.
For the benefit of the guests Judy gave an update of the aims and future plans of the Building Pathways Project which is now funded through Aimhigher, Partnerships for Progression. From April 2004 P4P is being integrated with Aimhigher Excellence Challenge so any partners involved in Excellence Challenge activities could look at how projects fit together with a view to integrating activities to make them more effective. South Yorkshire is piloting the way the integration process should be implemented. 
2.
Foundation Degrees
Judy gave a brief overview of the link between the widening participation agenda and the development of Foundation Degrees (FDs). The policy link between developing new vocational pathways for under represented groups with FDs is supported by Hefce and the LSC. From Building Pathways point of view the work undertaken by the project in the summer identifying progression routes into HE for Modern Apprentices would involve considering any new foundation degrees for this group of learners. 
· School of Health and Social Care, SHU

Peter Twomey gave the group a brief update on the position of the University and School in relation to FDs.  FDs have been discussed and Peter was in the process of taking ideas forward but  with regard to professional programmes the School had to consider developments in relation to Professional Body requirements. This was a complicated process. In general the School was validating a number of programmes in the School and FDs would be considered alongside these for commencement in September 2004. Peter suggested more detail would be available in the New Year. 

· Presentation by Jan McFaul, The NHSU:

Jan McFaul has been seconded from the DFES to work with the NHSU to support the development of foundation degrees. The NHS and the NHSU are committed to the principle that FDs should be key products in the range of learning programmes available to NHS staff. It is felt that if done right then Foundation Degrees can make learning accessible to people who are working.  The NHSU role in developing Foundation Degrees is to develop a product that meets employer needs and builds on relationships between HE, FE and workforce development confederations.  They would consider the possibility of providing a progression route for Modern Apprentices.  It is essential a Foundation Degree serves a purpose in its own right and is not just two years of an honours degree as some have been developed.

     To summarise key points of the presentation:

· The NHSU are currently working with five HEIs on FD developments. The five pilots are all different and meeting different needs.  

· From these pilots issues have developed e.g. over the portability of the foundation degree as often they have been developed locally and staff are concerned they may not be recognised nationally
· Provision is generally full time- there is a need for more part-time, flexible provision  
· The NHSU have commenced the development of a national framework for the Foundation Degree.  This will be content free but will have at its core the idea of accessibility and employability. It is being developed with the involvement of all NHSU regional heads
· A period of consultation will be completed by the end of November.  

· Once main structure agreed will promote to FE and HEIs probably through a series of events after January 2004 with an aim of presenting framework to the NHSU Advisory Board in February. 

· The framework will include common modules that  any HE provider could deliver and would be relevant to any FD e.g   Ethical and legal frame works for institutions, knowledge and skills framework  
· Modules and learning materials would be developed for occupations outside the main professional Health and Social Care routes, for example, Facilities Management, Engineering- with a focus on the health care setting. Optional modules will be developed. 
· Will not start commission of module until have agreement on the framework- would have to be a very flexible Foundation Degree, catering for a number of different types/target audiences.  The principle of using CATS is supported to allow working people to accumulate their learning achievements over time.
· NHSU are looking for partnerships with other agents and will to some extent be playing broker. 
· Entry criteria will depend on recruiting or awarding institution. Would promote looking into taking on Modern Apprentices.  Within a region any developments would need to take account of the additional numbers proposed by the DFES for FD development.

Action:  Jan Novitsky will send NHSU briefing papers to Building
          Pathways to be circulated around the group.

General Discussion:

Jan Novitsky is interested in how Foundation Degrees could be taken forward in the South Yorkshire region.  Many staff and their managers are asking for them. The next round of bidding for foundation degrees numbers ends on 3rd December and the NHSU is not currently putting forward a bid from this sub-region.  

The Government have announced that an extra £3m will be available for the NHSU to develop FDs.

Peter expressed concerns about what the top-ups would be – which programmes, etc especially if  a programme has professional body status.  Also what the entry criteria should be and at what level/point would learners enter the programmes. 

Judy suggested local FDs may provide progression routes particularly for Access learners who want to be trained and employed in a shorter time than younger learners. Also Modern Apprentices working in Care may be interested in a FD which supported Intermediate Care developments.

Action:  Peter Twomey/Jan Novitsky to discuss outside the meeting about possible developments between SHU and the NHSU. 
3.
SHU Social Work Network Web Page - Judy Boxer

Unfortunately Judy was unable to attend and gave her apologies; this 
item will be carried forward to the next meeting.

4.
Updates from Partners
· Peter Twomey, The School of Health and Social Care, Sheffield Hallam University:

Peter gave the group an overview of the new development of the Heart of the Campus, Collegiate site and plans for the renovation and development of the old YMCA Building.  Peter explained how his role in the new Faculty of Health and Well-being has changed. He will now be able to concentrate more on leading the Widening Participation strategy for the Faculty.  The School has been involved in a number of activities with younger pupils in schools to widen participation. The work is important in building relations with schools and colleges and will have a long-term effect on recruitment. The School has developed links with the local LEAs and their development of vocational programmes as part of the 14-19 year old strategy. 
· Katherine Schirrmacher, South Yorkshire Workforce Development 
Confederation: 
Katherine indicated that there had been some staff changes in the Confederation. She is developing the widening access agenda.  Schools are a big focus for the Confederation particularly schools in disadvantaged areas/ and with black and ethnic minorities as there is a need to recruit more into health careers from these under-represented groups.
· Helen McLaren, RCAT:

 Helen outlined some changes in her faculty in RCAT. They deliver the BTEC National Diploma in Health Studies which provides the learning for the Health Careers Cadet Scheme and a National Certificate in Applied Science. The latter supports learners wanting to progress into Allied Health professions. They support learners with lower entry qualifications by providing English and Maths GCSEs and also provide traditional programmes such as AS Biology and/or AS chemistry. There are more mature learners on their Access programme.

There was a brief discussion about the use of the National Diploma for gaining credit on the Advanced Diploma in Nursing. Judy described how a recent project in York was working on this type of idea using Access as the vehicle. In the past Judy and partners had mapped the diploma contents against the advanced diploma in nursing with Joe Saveramoutou and there had been recognition that curriculum content of the Level 3 programme was similar to the first semester programme of the Nursing diploma. However there was difficulties for the University in recognising this when learners were using the qualification for entry. The qualification could not be used for entry and for credit. This challenge still exists but the cadet schemes may provide the vehicle for this to occur. It may be if the barrier was being overcome in York a cross regional approach could be taken.
Action: Judy to maintain links with York to explore further 

· Lynfa Moses, Sheffield College:

Lynfa explained that the main development at Sheffield College is the current initiative to separate the three college centres.  The local Social Services Department is supporting learners on the BTEC HNC in Social Care. Lynfa is keen to clarify the progression route from the HNC to the new Social Work degree. The college is still staying with AVCEs but is considering  delivering the BTEC National again. 
· Pam Wright, Doncaster College:

Doncaster currently have AVCEs but will be reviewing these because of the rigidity of the assessment. The National Diploma will be considered again.   The main area they are concentrating on is Access which provides large numbers of health and social care learners progressing to HE. 

Doncaster are also reviewing the Modern Apprentices structure especially in Care because students are achieving the NVQ but failing to complete key skills therefore not completing their MA.   Students are not interested in studying key skills and 
find them difficult, although Pam explained that the College are working hard to try and get students to study and achieve them. 
Judy explained that Building Pathways will in the near future be employing a Project Worker to specifically look at Modern Apprentices.  Katherine Schirrmacher explained that the LSC have indicated many NHS Trusts are interested in participating in the Modern Apprenticeship schemes.  This may create problems as they may be competing with Cadet Schemes therefore the area will need to be reviewed.  There are not many Modern Apprentices working in Health Care presently and many of the colleges do not see them coming through. However there are MAs in Estates and Business in the Sheffield Teaching Trust. 
Action:  Katherine Schirrmacher/Judy Smith to meet to discuss links between the project and the Confederation.
· Julia Wilson, North Notts college
Julia’s team is continuing to successfully provide the BTEC ND in Health Studies as part of a cadet Scheme. The college is also involved in providing learning in Health and social care as part of the flexibilities scheme with local schools (14-16yrs). Julia felt that the need to widen knowledge about roles in the NHS other than for nursing was needed amongst younger learners. 
· Jan Novitsky, NHSU:

The NHSU do not launch until December. They have developed an Advice and Guidance line for staff- the telephone number for the national line is: 0800 150 850.  The advice line is similar to Learn Direct and goes live on 17th November. There is staff in post giving advice and 
guidance.  Initially they will market to certain target audiences focused on internal staff.  In the case of the general public they will be referred from Learn Direct.  The NHSU website address is www.NHSU.org. 
5.    Future Activities :

Judy suggested that input from LEAs would be useful for the group so staff can have a clearer understanding about the Vocational agenda in schools specifically related to health and social care 
Action: BP to invite Barry Morgan from Rotherham and Nick  Duggan from Sheffield to the next meeting.

Action: Lynfa Moses to invite Mary Kinsella from the Sheffield College to  future meetings.  

Date of next meeting:  10am - 12pm Wednesday, 11th February in The Willow Room, 5th Floor, Don Valley House, South Yorkshire Workforce Development Confederation. 
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